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elliotc@methodistchurch.org.uk
 020 7467 5242

	Status of Paper
	Annual report as required by SO 335

	Action Required
	The Council notes the various issues discussed at the recent meeting of the World Methodist Council (WMC) and the proposed action of the Methodist Church in Britain in response to them.

	Draft Resolutions
	7/1.The Council receives the report of the World Methodist Committee.
7/2.The Council notes that the World Methodist Council may meet in Britain during the current quinquennium. 
7/3.
The Council notes the challenge from the World Methodist Council  to all member Churches to give to the Achieving the Vision Fund  to secure the future financial viability of the WMC and facilitate all member Churches taking part. The Council advises the Conference of it and encourages all parts of the Connexion to respond to it. 
7/4.
The Methodist Council refers a proposal for a grant of £50,000 from the World Mission Fund as a contribution on behalf of the Methodist Church in Britain to the appropriate grant making bodies.


Summary of Content

	Subject and Aims
	This report summarises the recent meeting of the World Methodist Council and the proposed response by the Methodist Church in Britain to the various resolutions passed at that meeting.

	Main Points


	a) The new WMC Constitution and minor amendments necessary to Methodist Church in Britain Standing Orders consequential to it.

b) New member churches of WMC including Methodist Church, The Gambia.

c) New Officers of the WMC and British members of the Steering Committee.

d) Resolutions on Social and International Affairs

e) Resolutions on Ecumenics and Dialogues

f) Achieving the Vision challenge to secure future finances of WMC.

g) Working party on future of Geneva Secretary’s Role

h) Review of Ministerial Exchange Programme

i) Invitation ”in principle” for WMC to meet in Britain

j) 20th World Methodist Conference

	Background Context and Relevant Documents 
	None

	Consultations
	Connexional Team
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1. Introduction


1.1. The World Methodist Committee is charged under SO335 with “keeping in review the Methodist Church’s relationship with other member bodies of the World Methodist Council (WMC) and advising the Methodist Council upon matters of concern”
 through an annual report.  


1.2. The World Methodist Council met in Durban, South Africa in August 2011 as part of the bigger World Methodist Conference.  This was a particularly significant meeting of the Council as it adopted a new constitution and set of bye-laws which had been worked on by the Executive Committee in the previous quinquennium.  While at times a laborious process, this has created a new and more vibrant model for the Council and a sense of new energy as “it engages, empowers and serves the member Churches by encouraging Methodist unity in witness, facilitating mission in the world, and fostering ecumenical and inter-religious activities.”
  


2. The New WMC Constitution


2.1. The new WMC Constitution builds upon the previous versions from over the last century.  It attempts to streamline the work of the Council and increase its effectiveness while recommitting member churches to the ultimate purpose of the Council, which is to promote “obedience to the Great commandment of Jesus Christ to love God and neighbour and to fulfil the Great Commission to make disciples through vibrant evangelism, a prophetic voice, cooperative programmes, faithful worship, and mutual learning”
.  This clearly indicates a similar direction of travel to the Methodist Church in Britain’s (MCB) vision of itself as a discipleship movement shaped for mission and this shared understanding forms a good starting point for our continued strategic engagement with the Council.  


2.2. The new constitution also reduces the current model of Council, Executive Committee and Officers Meeting to a simpler model of Council and Steering Committee.  This means the full Council will meet more often (probably three times in the five year cycle) but at a cost similar to the current pattern and it is believed that this will improve the efficiency of the Council’s working.  


2.3. A new set of bye-laws for the WMC was also adopted but with some sections being referred for further work.


3. Minor Changes to MCB Standing Orders


3.1. Changes to the constitution of the World Methodist Council and the composition of the World Methodist Committee require some minor alterations to Standing Orders.
A. In the past, the Conference has appointed the representatives to the World Methodist Council which met every five years and some or all of this group then became the British members of the Executive Committee which met three times during the quinquennium.  Under the new WMC constitution the full Council meets up to three times in the quinequennium.  The proposed change is therefore to ensure that the Conference continues to elect people for the full quinquennium, rather than individual meetings of the World Methodist Council.
106 Representatives and Delegates to Other Bodies....

(3) (i) Before each the first meeting of the World Methodist Council in each quinquennium the Conference shall appoint its representatives to the World Methodist Council in such numbers as the Conference shall determine.

(ii) The approval of any substitutions or changes to these representatives during the quinequennium shall be made by the Methodist Council, and duly reported to the Conference.
...

B. Two changes are needed to SO 335.  The first in (i) removes the now unnecessary role of treasurer which was left over from the days of the committee having its own bank account..  The second in (ii) reflects the current membership of the committee following the constitutional change which removed the Executive Committee.  
335 World Methodism. 
(1) The Methodist Council shall annually appoint a World Methodist Committee, which shall consist of:

(i) the chair, secretary, and assistant secretary and treasurer of the committee and the secretary for the exchange of pastorates, who shall all be appointed as such by the Methodist Council and shall be the officers of the committee;

(ii) the British officers of the World Methodist Council and the British members of the Executive Committee of the world council.  The British members of the World Methodist Council.


....

C.  A minor amendment is required to SO 335 A to reflect the change of the name to the World Methodist Committee.
335A Oxford Institute of Methodist Theological Studies.
...
(2) The committee shall include the British officers of the Institute, a member of the

British Committee of the World Methodist Council World Methodist Committee, a treasurer appointed by the council and such other persons as the council shall from time to time determine.

...
D.   The information on the WMC contained in CPD Book IV B, Part 4 will also be rewritten for the 2012 edition.
4. New Member Churches of the WMC


4.1. The WMC received three new member churches into full membership of the Council, including the Methodist Church The Gambia, which became eligible for membership on gaining autonomy from the British Conference in 2009. 


5. New General Secretary
5.1. The WMC elected Bishop Ivan Abrahams as its General Secretary to succeed The Revd Dr George Freeman on 1st January 2012.  The committee looks forward to working with Bishop Abrahams who already has strong links with MCB through his former role as the presiding Bishop of the Methodist Church Southern Africa.   He will be the first African to hold the post and the committee warmly welcomes the continuing shift in the leadership of the Council from the North to the South, reflecting the current centres of grow and renewal within World Methodism.


6. British Officers of the WMC and Members of the Steering Committee


6.1. The committee wishes to offer its sincere thanks and admiration for the way that the Revd Dr John Barratt has led the WMC as its Chairperson over the past quinquennium. This was echoed by the Council in its valedictory address to Dr Barratt.  The Chair now passes to Bishop Paulo Lockmann from Brazil but Dr Barratt remains a member of the new Steering committee and is joined by two other members of MCB, Ms Ruby Beech as Chair of the WMC Finance Committee and Ms Christy-Anna Errington as chair of the WMC Youth & Young Adults Committee. 


7. Resolutions of the Council on Social and International Affairs


7.1. A significant area of the WMC’s committee work is on social and international affairs, and this committee regularly bring a series of poignant and challenging resolutions to the Council.  The full text of the resolutions and supporting information are available from the Chair or Secretary of the World Methodist Committee
 but the committee feels it is important to indicate how MCB intends to engage with the substance of the resolutions:

7.2. Israel and Palestine.
The WMC position is broadly similar to that of the MCB and the approach suggested in the resolution will be incorporated into ongoing work in this area.  


7.3. Swaziland.
There is a tradition of the WMC passing resolutions specifically relating to the regional interests of the part of the world in which the Council is meeting.  This is one of these and it deals with the on-going economic crisis and reported human rights violations in Swaziland. It requires no active participation by MCB beyond our continued prayerful concern.


7.4. HIV and AIDS.
This resolution encourages the congregations of WMC member churches to spend at least 30 minutes discussing their response to HIV and AIDS including speaking out against stigma and discrimination and marking World AIDS Day.  The resolution has already been highlighted on the website as part of the world AIDS day material and the committee will continue to work with the connexional team on the best way of promoting the specific actions suggested in the resolution.


7.5. UN Millennium Development Goals.
This resolution urges a continuing practical commitment by WMC member churches to the UN Millennium Development Goals. The MCB response to this is in the early stages of discussion with Connexional Team staff and others, recognising the importance placed on this by Methodist Women in Britain as part of its response to global issues.


7.6. WCC Document – An Ecumenical Call to Just Peace.
This report is commended for discussion by Member Churches of the WMC.  The MCB response is still to be determined in consultation with appropriate members of the Connexional Team.
 
8. Resolutions on Ecumenics and Dialogue


8.1. Another significant area of the WMC’s work is the international dialogues, which currently take place with the Salvation Army, the Anglican Communion and the Roman Catholic Church.  The dialogue with the Roman Catholic Church is the longest running and most theologically productive one and on this occasion the WMC noted the work carried out over the previous five years on Church and Sacraments as well as a synthesis document Together in Holiness which summaries the past 40 years of this dialogue.  Both documents are available on the WMC website
  along with the summary of the 2nd round of dialogue with the Salvation Army, which went well and established a significant agenda for possible areas of co-operation.    The report from the Anglican dialogue was delayed for various reasons.  


8.2. Two further significant developments were reported by this committee. Firstly, the establishment of a working group to look at setting up a WMC inter-religious committee to pursue dialogue beyond the Christian faith community and secondly the invitation from the Ecumenical Patriarch of Constantinople to establish a dialogue with the Orthodox.  Both of these were warmly supported by the World Methodist Committee.


9. Achieving the Vision


9.1. The Achieving the Vision Endowment Fund is a long term project of the WMC to ensure its future financial viability.  The WMC has challenged its member churches to raise 50 cents per member for the fund over the next five years and MCB need to find the best way of responding to this.  Therefore the following approach was agreed by the World Methodist Committee:

· The challenge be presented as part of a short report to the 2012 Conference subject to the agreement of the Conference Business Committee.

· Materials are made available for use at the Autumn Synods in 2012 either freestanding or as part of a presentation by a member of the committee.

· Work will be done with the Connexional Team on the best way of communicating the Challenge using existing mechanisms.  This is likely to include worship material for use on Aldersgate Sunday 2013 being made available on the website.
· The Challenge is formally ended at the 2013 Conference.

This was presented in outline to the Connexional Leaders Forum where it was acknowledged that this is a difficult time to be asking for monies but that it could be a good opportunity to raise awareness of the work of the World Methodist Council. In this larger Methodist family the British Methodist Church is still seen as the Mother Church and despite our financial difficulties is a relatively rich Church so there is an expectation that the British Methodist Church will rise to the challenge.

9.2. To make this equitable with other parts of the world Methodist family, it is also suggested that 50 cents becomes 50p and that ‘per member’ is seen in terms of community roll numbers rather than the narrower definition of membership used by MCB.  

9.3. The Methodist Council may think that it is appropriate that a donation be made towards meeting this challenge from the Fund for World Mission as a connexional contribution. If so, this would be done through the normal grant making channels. A grant of £50,000 might be seen as appropriate.

10. Geneva Secretary


10.1. There is a desire for the current part-time role of the WMC Geneva secretary to become full-time again due to workload issues as this is the primary point of contact between world Methodism and many of the member churches of the World Council of Churches.  It is also hoped that the role might be more closely linked with the European Methodist Council (EMC).  Therefore MCB proposed with EMC support that a working group be set up to report within six months about the future of this role.

11. Ministerial Exchange Programme


11.1. For over 60 years the WMC has run a successful exchange programme for clergy, almost exclusively between the US and UK.  There are three exchanges planned for this year.  However a number of oversight and compliance issues have recently emerged about the scheme and combined with a desire to extend it to other member churches of the WMC means that a small working group has been set up to look at the future of the programme.  

12. WMC Meeting in Britain


12.1. Neither the WMC or its executive met in Europe during the past quinquennium and following conversations with the Connexional Team and partner churches in Europe, the World Methodist Committee has extended an “in principle” invitation to the WMC to meet in Britain during the autumn of 2013, dependent on agreement about dates, venue, numbers, format and financing. (The last meeting of the Council in Britain was alongside the Conference in Brighton in 2001.)


13. The 20th World Methodist Conference


13.1. In World Methodism the decision making body is the WMC but it organises, usually every 5 years, a World Methodist Conference which, although it has no executive power, is a celebration of the world Methodist family in all its glorious diversity.  This took place alongside the WMC meeting in Durban and was attending by 2000 Methodists from across the globe.  The theme this time was “Jesus Christ: for the Healing of the Nations” and keynote speakers included The Revd Dr Martyn Atkins.  While everyone present would have had their favourite moment, be it worship, workshop, bible study, informal conversation or plenary sessions an undoubted highlight was the address by Archbishop Elias Chacour from Galilee.


14. The Revd Dr Angela Shier-Jones


Angela Shier-Jones was the chair of the World Methodist Committee until ill-heath forced her to resign last year. In September this year she died and her passing was a great loss to the World Methodist Council as well as many other individuals and bodies.  Her commitment and passion for the WMC was well known and the committee wishes to formally record its love and appreciation for her vibrant contribution over the last decade. 
***RESOLUTIONS
7/1.
The Council receives the report of the World Methodist Committee.

7/2.
The Council notes that the World Methodist Council may meet in Britain during the current 
quinquennium.

7/3.
The Council notes the challenge from the World Methodist Council to all member Churches to give to the Achieving the Vision Fund to secure the future financial viability of the WMC and facilitate all member Churches taking part. The Council advises the Conference of it and encourages all parts of the Connexion to respond to it. 

7/4.
The Methodist Council refers a proposal for a grant of £50,000 from the World Mission Fund as a contribution on behalf of the Methodist Church in Britain to the appropriate grant making bodies.
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